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Newsletter of the Boulder Model Railroad Club 

Are you needing a specific passenger car for your railroad that no manufacturer has 
produced?  BMRC member Steve Mudd   will demonstrate at this month’s clinic how you can 
kitbash one to create what you want (although he may not be adding a vista dome to an 
Overton combine!).  The contest topic is “Off-Line Structures,” which opens a myriad of 
possibilities.  Join us Thursday, April 8, 2010, 7:15 PM (6:00 PM for a great, yet inexpensive 
dinner) at the American Legion Hall, 1150 Pine St., Louisville  for lots of fun and fellowship! 
(Howie Cheetsum’s technique for creating the car pictured above:  Use PhotoShop.) 

 

By 
Howie Cheetsum 
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     Back in the “Dark Ages” of the Boulder Model Railroad Club (the 1990’s, if I recall), we occasionally had 
Saturday workshops.  Two that I specifically remember were on “airbrush painting” and “weathering plastic 

structures.”  As the years passed, our monthly emphasis seemed to be a bit 
less on model building and a bit more on prototype study and the Saturday 
workshops quietly faded away. 
     Now they have returned.  A poll of the membership taken just a few years 
ago indicated an increased interest in more clinics having to do with modeling 
and layout building.  Our two most recent program chairs, Russ Boehm  
(2007-2009) and Bruce Kasson  (2010-     ) have introduced a series of clinics 
aimed at augmenting our model– and layout-building skills and 2010 has seen 
the revival of the Saturday workshops.  Not only are we enjoying an emphasis 
on railroad modeling (after all, we are the Boulder Model Railroad Club) but we 
are also experiencing a subtle increased emphasis in another facet of this 
hobby: fellowship. 
     The most recent workshop on how to build a static grass applicator for 

under $10 is a case in point.  As 27 of us sat at tables enjoying a huge breakfast prepared for us by the 
American Legion, the room was humming with lively conversation.  Then we all gathered around larger 
tables, laughing and joking as we coupled an el-cheapo bug zapper and a tea strainer together into a Flash 
Gordon-like device to make our grassy ground cover stand tall. 
     Perhaps most impressive, however, was what happened next.  
A few of us (myself included) ended up with applicators that didn’t 
work.  The rest of the participants, instead of quietly slipping away 
and leaving us few to bemoan our fate, crowded around and two 
or three of the members who had successfully created their 
applicators pitched in to disassemble the failed devices to see 
what had gone wrong.  Diagnoses were quickly made, repairs 
were cheerfully completed and soon all seemed well. 
     What we had witnessed was true fellowship in action.  This 
workshop was not a contest.  No one took first place.  We were 
all supposed to be winners and everything was being done to 
ensure group victory.  It is heartwarming to participate in an activity 
where everyone benefits and has a good time.  That’s Model Railroading—The World’s Greatest Hobby! 
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Official publication of the Boulder Model Railroad Club, P.O. Box 1851, 
Boulder, CO 80306.  The BMRC meets on the second Thursday of 
each month at 7:15 pm at the American Legion Hall, 1150 Pine, in 
Louisville.  We are on the Internet at: 

 <http://www.bouldermodelrailroadclub.org>.  
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -  
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President -  Bill Bradley — 

Vice-President  - Bruce Kasson — 
Secretary - Ethan Eilertsen—  
Treasurer - John O’Donnell  -  

                      Past President  - Doug Wright —
- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -  
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The TELLTALES  welcomes articles, art, cartoons, puzzles, classifieds, 
workshop hints and other model railroading related materials.    Mail or 
e-mail all contributions and/or changes of address to: 

Jack Rummel, TELLTALES  Editor 
6490 Monarch Park Court 

Niwot, CO 80503  �   Tel: 303-652-3903 �   jtrummel@comcast.net 
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Keeping on Track! 
     At present we have almost 90 members in our club, 
with over a dozen of them new since January.  This is 
more than I can remember in our recent history.  I am 

delighted with our success in keeping 
club members active and attracting new 
people (especially if they work with Z 
scale).  
     Speaking of history I have found the 
following specifications, which some 
members may not know, especially if 
you’re like me and relatively new to the 
area.  A steam locomotive was built by 

Brooks Locomotive Works at Dunkirk, New York in 1898.  
It was a consolidation type 2-8-0 with a working weight on 
37“drivers of 85,000 lbs. and a weight of 8000 lbs. on the 
forward truck. Driving was by 16”x 20” cylinders at a 
boiler pressure of 180 psi.  It had a capacity for eight tons 
of coal and 3000 gallons of water.  Its clearance height 
was 13 feet 2 inches from the 36” wide rails.  Sold to the 
newly formed Colorado & Northwestern 
Railway, it was shipped to Boulder, CO 
and designated Number 30.  
     Now, if you didn’t know, you have 
probably guessed that the 30 on the BMRC 
emblem is for this product of the Brooks 
Locomotive Works. 
     Old Number 30 has had a long history, including 
operating on the Denver South Park & Pacific Line, a tour 
at a copper mine in the Andes Mountains of Peru, onto 
the Rio Grande Southern designated as No.74, and 
taking the Rocky Mountain Railroad Club to Telluride and 
back.  One day in September 1952, it came “home” to 
Boulder. It was purchased by citizens to be put on display 
in Central Park, Boulder, where it stayed for many years 
(see photo).  Listed in the State Register, Locomotive No. 

30 is the only surviving locomotive that operated on the 
National Register-listed Switzerland Trail of America 
route through Boulder County. (Note, this information and 

much more can be found in “The Switzerland Trail of 
America”, Part II, Chapter XIII, by Forest Crossen, 
Robinson Press, 1992.) 
     Wait, the story isn’t over. The Colorado Historical 
Society and the City of Boulder entered into an 
intergovernmental agreement in August 2004 to restore the 
engine and tender and lease it to run on the Georgetown 
Loop Historic Railroad for 10 seasons.  So city and state 
moved Number 30 in August 2004 from Central Park to 
Uhrich Locomotive Works of Strasburg, CO.  The 
restoration was scheduled to be completed for the 2006 
season. As with many such projects the work has not quite 
finished.  Last I heard there were a bunch of nut and bolts 
missing, like many old things.  Maybe some day members 
of the BMRC will again be able to see old No.30. 
 
     March was another good month for the BMRC, with a 
great meeting clinic with a swap meet, a workshop with 24 
in attendance, and “The Arvada Triple Play” tour of three 
very well done layouts.  Thanks to Bruce Kasson , Ron 
Keiser, and Doug Wright for opening their homes so that 
we could see their great work in three different scales. 
 
     Our upcoming meeting promises an interesting clinic on 
Kit bashing passenger cars by Steve Mudd , show & tell, 
and a contest on “Off-line Structures”.  Plus, you can have 
an inexpensive dinner before our meeting to socialize.  
Hope to see you at the meeting! 
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     A big thanks goes out to Chris Komloski and Steve 
Spear  this month.  After my notice in an email last month 
for help with the Train Show raffle layout, Chris  and Steve 
responded in a big way.  Chris  is donating one of his 
layouts  to be  used as  the  raffle layout base - and Steve 
has volunteered to work on the layout. 
    The layout Chris  is donating is On3, so we will have 
something different from our more usual N-scale layouts.  
In case you are unfamiliar with Chris'  work, his company 
is "Model Railroads By Chris" and, just like it says, he 
builds and sells custom model railroads.  Our layout will 
come to us without scenery but with track and roadbed 
installed.   
     If you have seen Steve's  layout or some of the models 
he has entered in the model contests, you know what a 
fantastic modeler he is and you know the finishing of the 
raffle layout is in good hands !!  Obviously Steve can't do 
all the work himself and so could use some help.   Contact 
Steve or me to volunteer some time for this year’s layout.  
I imagine there will be structure kits to assemble that you 
could work on at home, etc. Thanks! 
 

—Roy Johnson   
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                              The Book Library Need s Your Expertise! 
     This is a call to all BMRC members.  Which are your two or three favorite books about 
Model Railroading, or Railroading in general? 
     Please email me at <macfamily222@earthlink.net> with your response (Include title and 
author).  I would like to: 
1.           Make sure our library contains all the best books about model railroading 
2.    Feature as many of those books as possible in our book reviews this year 
Thanks in advance.  Your suggestions will be greatly appreciated. 
                                                                              —Bruce Macdonald , Book Librarian 
 

 

������
������ �
������
 



     Part of this year's $350 budget was spent at Caboose Hobbies (who give us a generous discount) on 
these new DVDs: 
586 "Building the Denver & Rio Grande Narrow Gauge, Volume 1" is the first of a series of 
DVDs showing in detail the construction of a large HO layout. It's similar to Green Frog's 
previous series "Building the Rio Grande Southern," which totaled 9 volumes (all in our 
library). 
587 "Dome Car Magic - A History of Railroad Dome Cars" contains both archival and 
present-day images of these sight-seeing cars. 27 minutes. 
588 "Painting and Weathering Detail Castings" demonstrates Dave Revelia's techniques as 
he makes barrels, drums, workbenches, and wood shelving.  One hour. 
589 "Great Model Railroads - Volume 63 (Mike Burgett-HO-C&O)" is a tour of Mike's 
double-decked Chesapeake & Ohio, which is set along the James River Valley in Virginia 
during 1965. 
590 "Great Model Railroads - Volume 64 (Greeley Freight Station, Part 1)." A single hour 
just couldn't cover this huge, 5500-square-foot HO layout. (Part 2 is on order.) The Oregon, California 
and Eastern (OC&E) is set in 1975, and is the realization of David Trussel's life-long dream. 
 
     If you've retired your VHS player, you can thank Mike Langer  for these recent conversions to DVD: 
553 "Pentrex Presents - Previews, Volume 4" provides glimpses of over two dozen prototypes including 
steam, diesel, and electric. One hour 45 minutes. 
519 "Union Pacific Steam '81" features a double-header traveling from Cheyenne to Sacramento. 
Includes aerial views, the Challenger, and turntable operations. 30 minutes. 
506 "Western Pacific's Feather River Canyon Route" provides a look at the Sierra crossing during the 
late 1960s and mid 70s. 40 minutes. 
375 "Vintage Double Feature: The Royal Gorge - Trouble at Troublesome."  Feature one is a publicity 
film made in the late 1940s that promotes travel between St. Louis and Oakland. Feature two is an 
instructional film inspired by an accident on the Moffat Tunnel Route in 1956. Color with narration, 40 
minutes. 
 
     Thanks to Frank Smucker's  ongoing donations we're up to volume 24 in the "Dream - Plan - Build" 
series. Interestingly, this latest volume (#574) begins with a tour of Mike Burgett's layout, so you can 
compare it to Allen Keller's GMR volume 63 (#589).                                                                          
                                                                                                                —Loren Blaney, Visual Librarian 
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By Joe Baldwin 

     Friday afternoon, March 26th, three excellent modelers put the finishing touches on their layouts, 
while wondering if it would all be in vain. The weatherman had forecast 2-10 inches of new snow for 
Saturday morning. And here I stood, your not-so-effective layout coordinator, without so much as even 
giving thought to a snow policy.  Let the show go on!   After all, this is Colorado—right?  And who's 
going to quibble over a few inches of snow?  Wonderful thing about weather forecasters: they can be 
wrong, and as you may remember there was no snow on Saturday morning.   Layout tours are a funny 
thing, you plan, work and hope everything is just so, but what if no one shows? Nothing is more 
disheartening that to have a show where no one comes.  This Saturday was different you see, as we 
packed the house—er, houses, that is.  
     The three layouts were close to each other, no more than a mile apart, and what a crowd!  By 1:20 all 
three basements were full of Lookee Loo's, with flash cameras popping and people asking you to step 
aside, or smile, so the picture would be just right.   

     BMRC Past President Doug Wright's Patapsco Valley was simply 
breathtaking.  His new B&O Hudson with a lash-up of heavyweights was 
dominating the mainline, but it was hard to concentrate on trains when your 
eyes have so much candy to look at. There was Peggy's Café and the R 
BOEHM Smoke Shop, to name a couple—all scratch-built, painstakingly 
assembled and exquisitely detailed by Doug  himself.  While concentrating on 
the details is fun, I mostly enjoy the overall effect of how everything has 
blended into a miniature panorama of 1950's Maryland. 
     BMRC VP Bruce Kasson's N Scale masterpiece was no less ready and 
able to rise to the high standard of the day.  Last time I was in Bruce's  train 

room there was only about half as much and there was only the stark blue of the entire room.  The 
professionally executed backdrops are a work of art in themselves, but they are no match for Bruce's  
excellent mountains and scenery detail. I'm not sure whether I am most impressed by the rock work, or 
the charming town so well executed.  
     Ron Keiser's G-Scale Cascade & Silverton layout was my next stop. I did not know what to expect.  
G-Scale in the basement?  The sound of a working locomotive could be heard as I rounded the corner 
and went down the final couple of steps.  I had suddenly stepped into Rio Grande country!  It was 1935 
or so, and all I can say is WOW!  Everywhere my eyes went they were met with excellent scenery. This 
is pretty hard to take in, because I'd  never seen G Scale in what I would call realistic scenes, but Ron's 
railroad looked like every other slim gauge railroad I'd ever seen except this one was on steroids!  Ron's 
layout uses DC with sound and uses track power to make it all work.  And what a crowd of people down 
there!  Whew, standing room only, and his layout had plenty of elbow room, too.  (By the way, Ron 
looked very familiar when we went into the basement.  Someone said, “Joe, he works at Caboose 
Hobbies! Ron is the internet and phone order guy!”)  We estimated the crowd between 80-100, which 
included BMRC, NCMRC and a number of invited guests.  It was a really successful layout tour. 
     Next month, we are all in for another treat as we have the “Fredrick|Firestone Quad Play.”  We'll get 
to visit four outstanding railroads built by Jerry Wilson (Sn3), Chris Komloski (HO) Steve Spear 
(HOn3) and John Lynch (HO).  Your layout coordinator is looking for another layout in the north Denver 
area for May, so if you know of any, let me know so we can make it three triples in a row! 
     PS, Saturday morning was a-buzz too, as our friend John Parker had hosted a mini-open house that 
got out of hand (meaning that a bunch of people showed up there too).  There were a number of BMRC 
and NCMRC friends up there too. John's layout is really starting to shape up from a scenery 
perspective, with lots of new changes and some neat automation as well. His layout is included in our 
October Triple Play!  If we play our cards right, and with a little luck, we'll have 4 or 5 triple plays this 
year! Woo ho! 

SNOW POLICY 
     Whenever there is over five inches of new snow fallen the night before a tour, the tour will be 
postponed for one week.   There are two good reasons for this: (1) highway safety, and (2) respect for 
the carpeting and homes of  our tour providers.  Hope you understand. 
     More next month,                                                                                                 —Joe Daddy 
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 SNOW FENCES  
One sees snow fences all along highways.  I'm not 
sure how often they were used along railroad 
grades; but I think I have seen them in South Park 
south of Jefferson, although even those seem to 

protect the highway.  Still, many 
model railroads include a 
roadway or two; so snow fences 
there would not be at all out of 
place.  Remember to place them 
a distance from the route being 
protected; and they tend to be 
fairly long.  One detail to include 

would be the paper and other junk that tends to be 
blown into them.  ����� �
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     Five new members joined at the March 
meeting.  While we are lacking personal 
information on four of them, it will be arriving 
soon and will be added to a roster update that will 
be mailed out in April.  In the meanwhile, please 
extend a hand of friendship to the following new 
members: 
     Lester Overfelt  lives in Westminster and has 
changed his modeling scale from HO (way back 
when) to N (recently) to Z (currently).  As for 
prototypes, he has many: D&RGW, NP, CB&Q, UP 
and BNSF. 
We also welcome: 
     Art Golembeski 
     Ken Riedel 
     Dan Scharf 
     Tommy Stewart.  
     And don’t forget to bring a friend to the next 
meeting.  It feels good to share the advantages of 
the BMRC with others!�

This month’s modeling tip was submitted by 
BMRC member Carl Schneider: 
 
     “This is a procedure that has some history, but 
may need some more exposure.  I learned, in 
conversation at dinner before the last meeting, 
that another member is considering adding some 
Nn3 trackage to his N scale railroad.  His concern 
was possible clearance problems with spikes and 
wheel flanges when using code 40 rail. 
     “The solution is first, coat the base of the rail 
with Pliobond ® or Walthers Goo ® and second, 
allow the glue to dry thoroughly.  Next, position 
the rail and heat the rail at the crossties with an 
untinned soldering iron.  While I know this works 
with wood ties, some experimenting may be in 
order for plastic ties.  I used an old small wattage 
Ungar ® soldering iron with a chisel tip to lay code 
55 rail on my previous Hon3 layout.” 
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The headlines of the Craig (CO) 
newspaper declared: "Truck Crash Kills 
1".  The reported text accompanying the 
headline gave details as follows: "A small, 
white 'BL' truck collided with the rear end 
of a much larger yellow truck.  The 
collision held the front end of the BL truck 
down causing the rear wheels to leave the 
pavement; and a small fire was quickly 
extinguished (notice the blackened metal). 

    “The driver of the BL truck was killed 
and can barely be seen on a stretcher 
covered by a blue sheet in front of the 
yellow truck.  A passenger and co-worker 
of the deceased was injured but can be 
seen sitting against the side of the police 

CONTINUED ON PAGE 7 
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APRIL 1990 
     John Nahodyl  took the cover photo of 
D&RGW diesel 5504 in the Grand’s Denver yards 
in 1989. 
     Fifty-six members and two guests attended the 
April meeting.  Jim Ozment presented the 
program on “The Great Salt Lake vs. The 
Railroad”, illustrating the story of the rise of the 
Great Salt Lake in the 1980s and the subsequent 
flooding of the rail line.  This necessitated a 
cooperative effort by the UP, WP, SP, and the 
State of Utah, with an all-out engineering blitz to 
raise the right-of-way and keep ahead of the 
advancing waters. 
     The show & tell table featured Joe Crea’s ½” 
“Weenie Stand” and Clif Korlaske’s ½” tank car.  
Jerry Wilson  volunteered to be the annual picnic 
chairman and Todd Hackett agreed to chair the 
Georgetown Loop work project.  Joe Lemmo 
updated the members on the upcoming Depot 
move, announcing that $50,000 of the needed 
$500,000 had been raised, partially from T-shirt 
sales and from personalized brick paver sales.  It 
was noted that the club membership stood at 91. 
     The April contest featured Bridges and 
Trestles.  Greg Prawl and David Barker won first 
place with a trestle combined from two Campbell 
kits.  John Nahodyl  won second with a trestle, 
and Contest Chairman Jack Rummel  won third 
place with a Campbell curved trestle. 
     President Clif Korlaske again asked for a 
volunteer to be the 1990 Show Chairman, and he 
put in a plug for the upcoming convention.  Clif 
also noted that he would be giving a Tree Clinic at 
Caboose Hobbies. 
     Jerry Wilson reported that the 1.5” Live Steam 
group voted to call themselves the Northern 
Colorado Live Steamers.  Their last meeting was 
held at Emory Horvath’s home, where Emory 
gave a clinic to the 14 members on the time, tools, 
and money necessary to build a locomotive. 
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    The HO Special Interest Group members had a 
good time at Bruce Dickerhofe's  home in March.  
The group helped Bruce  install a number of 
Tortoise switch motors under his lower staging 
yard.  Before they knew it, the evening had 
disappeared and so had the pizza he served to 
the group.  
    The April  meeting of the HO SIG will be 
meeting again at Bruce Dickerhofe's  home on 
Thursday, April 15.    The  work will now begin 
helping Bruce  with main level of the  layout 
(phase 2).  There is always something to work on 
so all are welcome to meet with the group..   
    We hope that you will be able to come on 
Thursday, April 15 to work one of the many 
activities always happening at Bruce's  place, in 
Superior.   Please call him if you need directions 
and to RSVP or email him at bruce.
dickerhofe@gmail.com    As always, those 
meetings are at 7:00 PM until  ? ?  

—Frank Smucker , 303-442-8171 

 ��������	
�  

car at the left.  Names have been 
withheld pending notification of relatives.   
     “The accident happened along an un-
named alleyway just behind Adora Door 
Company.  The owner, Doris Adora, 
witnessed the accident and had to be 
treated for mild shock. Naturally, 
onlookers quickly gathered somewhat 
hindering the response by two police 
cars and two ambulances.  One 
bystander (behind the telephone pole) 
actually climbed onto the stump of a cut-
down tree for a better view.” 
    (I submit this photo and text because 
a great many of my models cannot be 
separated from the layout to be brought 
in for either the monthly contest or 
Show-N-Tell.) 

—Bob Rothe 

CONTINUED FROM PAGE 6 
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March Contest   
     For March the task was the painting of models. 
Total entries were eight, with three in the Novice group 
and five in the Advanced group.  
     For the novice group, first place was awarded to 

Ron Renner  for his “Variety Store”, a Bar 
Mills Kit (1). Second place went to Jim 
Davis and his “U23c Burlington engine” 
painted in the CB&Q 1968 scheme (2). 
And third place was given to Dan Elles 
with a model of a “D&RGW F7-A 
Diesel” (3).  

     In the advanced group, first place 
was given to Ken Campbell  for his 
B a r  M i l l s  k i t  h e  n a m e d 
”Sweetwater” (4).  And second place 
was given to Jack Rummel  for the 
plaster model of the “Tom Yorke 

Depot” (5). Last but not least, third place 
was had by John Nahodyl for his 
locomotive consist of ABBA units, the 
“Sharks” (6). To all of the gentleman 
who entered, a fine job!   

     It is nice to see some newer members 
getting into the contest. I thank you.  
     Now for the April contest, it will be 
“Off-line Structures” (houses, stores, 
etc.). Until then, your contest chair,         
                          —Dennis Balchunas .   
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by Carl Schneider 

     I submitted an old tip about code 40 and 55 
track construction (see “Conductor’s Corner” on 
page 6) as a result of conversation at dinner 
preceding a club meeting.  I am quite sure this is 
not an isolated event.  Many of you probably 
learn of a technique through conversations with 
other members.  Please do not hide these tips. 
Write a little about them and share with the club.   
     But wait—there’s more!  (We have all heard 
that from the television pitchman, but this is not 
television.)  If you entertained the thought that 
you have seen all there is about the Colorado & 
Southern narrow Gauge lines, there is a new 
reality.   
     In 1994 a group from Texas A&M published 
an exhaustive study of the C&S highline, the 
Como to Breckenridge segment.  The book has 
many diagrams and maps as well as plans for 
some structures.  There is descriptive text and a 
number of foldouts.  In addition, the group 
created a cassette tape describing the line mile 
by mile starting in Como.   
     As noted, this is definitely a “more” and now is 
in the BMRC library.  I donated the study at the 
March meeting and suggest the tape be copied 
and perhaps transcribed to disk.   

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 
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Contest Topics For 2010  
Apr         Off-line Structures (houses, stores, etc.) 
May        Railroad-owned Structures 
Jun         Diorama/Modules (any size, anything RR) 
Jul          MOW equipment, including cabooses 
Aug        Locomotive Servicing 
Sep        Open (anything goes, even non-RR) 
Oct         Passenger Rolling Stock (1 car or more) 
Nov        Industries Served Directly by the RR 
Dec        Model of the Year (Contest winners only)�
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FEB. 27, 2010 MAR. 20, 2010 

MOLDING/CASTING 
with 

Jay Mills 

STATIC GRASS 
with 

Russ Boehm 
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     It has been a very active month for the Club.  The 
March meeting was popular, with our members quite 

interested in the idea of using static grass on 
layouts.  The meeting, followed by the 
workshop on building a static grass machine, 
were both well attended and well received.  It 
seems that there is a lot of interest in "how to 
do it" topics.  Thanks to Russ Boehm  for 
organizing the workshop, and for Doug 
Wright  and Jerry Wilson  for assisting.  The 
plan will be to do more of these, with 
upcoming subjects of alternatives to wood as 

a material for layout structures, and using computer 
graphics software for both buildings and building 
details. These would both be followed by work-
shops.  More on this later as the plans are firmed up.    
     This month also featured a popular layout tour, as 
witnessed by a large turnout.  As one of the hosts of 
the layout tour, it was a pleasure to see so many of 
our members turn out for the tour.   And thanks to Joe 
Baldwin’s  publicity efforts, we had a large turnout by 
members of the Northern Club. 
     On another note, I am ever surprised at how many 
of our members are very skilled at the various aspects 
of our modeling hobby, and how willing they are to 
share their skills and knowledge.  The plan is to use 
these skilled modelers as a resource for conducting 
clinics and workshops, To this end I encourage all who 
have such skills to let me know, and if you are willing 
to share your skills  and knowledge with others.  I think 
gathering new ideas from other modelers is much of 
the satisfaction one gets from participating in this 
hobby.  Sharing knowledge makes us all better 
modelers; so sharing is a very important aspect of 
what we like to do.   To that end, our April meeting will 
feature Steve Mudd , who is skilled at kitbashing 
passenger cars,  We look forward to seeing his 
presentation. 
     Welcome to our new members, and we encourage 
all members to participate in the many activities of the 
club!  �    
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Jack Rummel  

Jack’s  interest in model railroading 
began in high school when, determined to try his luck 
at building a model—any model—he came home 
from the local hobby store with a caboose kit.  Other 
things kept getting in the way, however, 
and his interest waned and would not be 
seriously revived until he settled in 
Boulder in the late 1960s. 
     He credits joining the BMRC over 20 
years ago with sharpening his skills at 
model building and helping him focus on 
what he wanted to do within the hobby.  
Despite a brief excursion into Z-scale to 
build a 2’ x 2’ layout for his office, his love 
has always been HO.  His prototype influence is 
D&RGW, but his fascination for “squirrelly little 
engines” caused him to develop a private road name, 
the Tabernash Lumber Company (TLC—Motto: “Ship 
it with TLC!”), where he can operate his collection of 
tiny, unorthodox motive power. 
     Jack  has held almost every position within the 
club, including president in 2007-2008, and has 
edited the TELLTALES for most of the time that he has 
been a member.  He favors model building, 
especially structures, over operations and tries to 
concentrate on details.  Retired from dentistry since 
2002, he and his wife, Lynne, live in Niwot.  Outside 
interests include photography, travel, public radio 
broadcasting and music (he is accomplished on the 
5-string banjo and as a ragtime pianist). 
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     The March 2010 meeting of the BMRRC was 
held at the Louisville American Legion Hall, 
preceded by dinner. There were 34 members 
and guests for dinner, and 65 members and 
guests (and one dog) for the meeting. New 
members at the meeting included Amtrak and 
CNS&M HO modeler Earl Larsen ; B&O 
enthusiast Craig Balkin ; Dan Scharf , who 
follows ATSF and DRGW in HO; and Art 
Golembeski  of Green Valley Ranch who models 
in HO and O, but with no particular prototype. 
Let’s extend a big welcome to the new members! 
     President Bill Bradley  began the meeting 
with announcements. Bill  mentioned that the 
club membership has surpassed the 80-member 
mark, and that the annual audit of the books and 
the property of the club would begin in March. 
Webmaster Joe Baldwin discussed some of the 
changes to the Club website, the most important 
being that there are now essentially two sites, 
one for the public and one for registered 
members.  Anyone wanting to access the new 
site and get registered may do so through Joe ; 

access to registration is through the public site. 
Jack Rummel  mentioned that anyone with jigs 
and fixtures for the lending library should bring 
them in to get photographed.  
     Vice-President Bruce Kasson  presented the 
Show and Tell table. Joe Baldwin  brought in some 
books of photos of WWI that he will donate to the 
club library. He also showed a sampler of electrical 
wiring fasteners, and a nice mold he made for 
casting a tunnel portal and a junkpile. Eric 
Lindgren  brought in some magazines to give 
away, and Roy Johnston had a brochure about 
the Eurostar to look at. Frank Smucker  displayed 
a new model of a UPS van by Norscot, complete 
with steerable front wheels. Frank  also brought in 
a wonderful collection of some of his father’s free 
railroad passes from his days as an electrical 
engineer for the AAR. Russ Boehm  brought in a 
Union Switch and Signal book dating from the 19-
teens about the operation of an interlocking system 
located at Johnsonville, NY on the B&M line.   He 
found it at a local sale.  
     There were at least six tables set up for the 
quarterly Swap Meet - it looked like everyone left 
with something! 
     The program for the 
evening was three mini-
clinics on the use of various 
kinds of static grass 
applicators. Ron Renner  
(right) demonstrated the 
skillful use of the Noch 
applicator, Russ Boehm  
talked about his electric 
flyswatter device (the subject 
of the March Workshop), and 
Doug Wright  demonstrated 
his “Grassinator” applicator. 
All three machines do a great job on grass, as well 
as throwing some impressive sparks too!  
     The last topic of the evening was the modeling 
contest.  This month’s topic was “Paint,” run by our 
Contest Coordinator Dennis Balchunas .  (Results 
are on page 8.) 

—Ethan Eilertsen , Secretary  
 
 
 
 

Next TELLTALES  Deadline 
 
Submissions for the May TELLTALES should be sent 
no later than May 1, 2010 .   —Ed. 
 
 
�

�  
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Apr. 3 —Bunny Express, Colorado RR Museum, 
Golden <www.coloradorailroadmuseum.org>. 
Apr. 8 —BMRC Meeting, American Legion, 1150 
Pine, Louisville, 7:15 PM (Dinner at 6 PM) 
Apr. 24 —Layout Tours, Chris Komlowski , Steve 
Spear , Jerry Wilson .  Info to be sent by email. 
May 8-9—GooseFest, Colorado RR Museum, 
Golden, <www.coloradorailroadmuseum.org>. 
May 8—Layout Tours, Ron Renner, Bob 
Johnson .  Info to be sent by email. 
May 13—BMRC Meeting, American Legion, 1150 
Pine, Louisville, 7:15 PM (Dinner at 6 PM) 
May 15—Swap Meet, at Green Mtn. Presbyterian 
Church, 12900 W. Alameda Pkwy. at Mississippi, 
Lakewood (Note new location! ) - 9AM to Noon. 
June 3-6 —RMR, NMRA Convention, Alamosa, 
<www.TracksToAlamosa.org>. 
June 10 —BMRC Meeting, American Legion, 1150 
Pine, Louisville, 7:15 PM (Dinner at 6 PM) 
June 26 —Layout Tours, Jerry Gilland, Bruce 
Dickerhofe .  Info to be sent by email. 
July 8 —BMRC Meeting, American Legion, 1150 
Pine, Louisville, 7:15 PM (Dinner at 6 PM) 
July 10-18 —NMRA National Convention, (75th 
Anniversary of NMRA), Milwaukee, WI <www.
nmra75.org>.  
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